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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE 
WEDNESDAY 26 FEBRUARY 2014
2pm – 4pm 
MINUTES
(Unreserved)
	Chair
	Mr Stephen McAuliffe 


	Present
	Mr Robert Butler (from 2.30pm), Ms Rachel Fletcher, Dr Peter Luther, Ms Zoe Manning, Mr Richard Murphy, Mr Simon Neale, Professor Aletta Norval, Dr David Penman, Ms Vanessa Potter, Mr Dave Stanbury, Mr Craig Stephens, Mr Richard Stock, Professor Jane Wright, Professor Roderick Main, Miss Rebecca Fisher

	
	

	Apologies
	Mr David Williams, Ms Lisa Miller, Mr Peter Church, Ms Chantel Le Carpentier, Mr Paul Abernethy

	
	

	Secretary
	Ms Clifton-Sprigg 

	
	

	In attendance
	Ms Rothero, Miss Humphries, Dr Harrison (for item 6), Miss Banfield (for item 8)

	
	

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	

	Noted 
	No additional items were starred for discussion.
	01/14

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 6 NOVEMBER 2013 (SEC/14/01)
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the last meeting were approved subject to the following amendment: the second sentence in paragraph 15/13 should read ‘as well as’ rather than ‘instead of’.
	02/14

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
	

	Reported
	The Charter Review Group had met and it had been agreed that the Students’ Union would produce an initial draft incorporating further student feedback.  The revised Charter would be considered for approval for 2014-15.
	03/14

	
	
	

	Reported
	Student Experience Survey initial mapping exercise was in progress. Alongside this, the Pro Vice-Chancellor (Education) had approved a project to investigate alternative methods of polling student views, which would draw upon University research expertise in this area.
	04/14

	
	
	

	Noted
	Mr Stephen McAuliffe reminded the committee that paragraph 61/13 tasked the committee with suggesting, and subsequently agreeing, themes or areas of work for the committee to focus upon.  Members were encouraged to consider how to use the committee to steer key aspects of the student experience.
	05/14

	
	
	

	CHAIR’S REPORT 
	

	Reported
Noted
	The QAA audit had been confirmed for the first week in December.  
The University had won the THES award for Outstanding Support to Students, the winning submission focussed on the Frontrunner scheme and how this was illustrative of our success in embedding support within wider university structures.  The committee applauded the success.
	06/14
07/14

	
	
	

	THE ROLE OF THE STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE IN SUPPORTING THE EDUCATION STRATEGY (SEC/14/02)
	

	Received
	A paper by Professor Jane Wright and Dr Richard Harrison seeking comment from the Student Experience Committee on the draft University Education Strategy.  Dr Harrison was in attendance for this item.
	08/14

	
	
	

	Discussed
Discussed

Noted
	Members raised equality and diversity and suggested that the document be nuanced to further embed those principles.  It was further noted that the strategy document was distinct from an operational plan and would not need to contain significant detail relating to implementation.  The committee welcomed the commitment to reviewing and developing the range of methods of assessment, it was hoped that academic colleagues would make full use of the range of assessment tools that had been, or would be, introduced.
A query was raised as to whether the Employability Strategy, mentioned in paragraph six of the paper, should be considered as a ‘supporting strategy’ alongside those for Sport and Arts.  Dr Harrison clarified that the Employability Strategy was currently a sub-strategy of the draft Education Strategy, it was further noted that the Employability Strategy was due to be reviewed in light of the finalised Education Strategy at which point re-alignment could be considered.
Members of the committee were invited to submit detailed feedback to Dr Harrison via email following the meeting.
	09/14
10/14

11/14

	
	
	

	STUDENTS’ UNION STRATEGY UPDATE
	

	Received
Discussed

Noted

Discussed

Resolved


	A presentation from Miss Becky Fisher, Students’ Union President, outlining recent developments within the Students’ Union around their revised brand and strategy.  A link to an accompanying video that was unavailable would be posted on the Student Experience Committee SharePoint site.

The committee welcomed the changes that had taken place within the Students’ Union and expressed thanks for the opportunity to find out more about the rationale behind the changes.  Mr Craig Stephens, Chief Executive Officer of the Students’ Union, confirmed that the recent re-launch described in the presentation was the beginning of an ongoing transformation and that many of the tools used in the re-launch, e.g. the House that had been used in square 3, would be re-used on multiple occasions to reinforce the ideas and strategy of the Students’ Union.  The committee voiced some concern over whether the tone and language of the new communications would appeal to all students, Miss Fisher informed the committee that the wording and approach had been tested with various student groups, including mature students and international students, and feedback was supportive of the final version and tone.  
The Students’ Union representatives reiterated a key message from the presentation around the importance of student feedback and direct involvement in their SU.  Various new feedback mechanisms had been introduced, including ‘Vote Boxes’ in The Store (formerly the Campus Shop) which were proving particularly popular with 16,000 votes cast to date.  Uptake in the use of, and engagement with, Students’ Union services at Southend and Loughton campuses had been recorded and postgraduate and Mature student ‘mixer’ events had been well attended at Colchester.

The committee was interested in the range of feedback gathered and how the Students’ Union would keep University services notified of relevant issues.  It was felt that the Vote Boxes had the potential to be used as subtle prompts as well as for gathering information, e.g. by using questions such as, ‘have you started revising yet?’  The role of the Students’ Union in acting as a conduit for student feedback was acknowledged.  Mr Stephens reiterated the intention to involve the University in acting upon information received 
To have a regular item on the agenda for the committee to receive updates and information from the Students’ Union about feedback gathered and how it could be responded to by University services where appropriate and a list of upcoming questions.
	12/14
13/14

14/14

15/14

16/14

	
	
	

	STUDENT EMPLOYABILITY COMMUNICATIONS (SEC/14/03)

	Received
Noted

Discussion

Reported

Resolved
	A presentation from Miss Emily Banfield, Internal Communications Officer, offering an overview of current communication methods relating to employability activity and proposing two developments designed to streamline the methods of communication while reaching a maximum audience.
The committee were reminded of the importance of all communications being presented within the Challenger Brand.  Ms Vanessa Potter informed the committee of a recent discussion at USG covering how the framework for communications would develop to embrace all aspects of student life and would embed information about employability opportunities as part of a wider offer.  It was further noted that students respond well to face-to-face contact and that this would be an area for development.
It was felt that it would be beneficial to adopt a co-ordinated approach to student communications across all services to avoid sending too many messages to students but that this would be difficult to deliver.  Positive developments with the Student Portal (myEssex) had the potential to help using the ‘alert’ capabilities.  It was agreed that in order for colleagues to support increased use of the Portal it would be desirable for staff to see what students see, which was not currently possible.  Mr Richard Murphy informed members that there were existing plans to create sample Student Portals.  
Ms Potter informed the committee that work around employability communications is part of wider developments around internal communications, and that work was ongoing on the Communications & Advancement Supporting Strategy, a draft of which would go to USG in May and would come to the Student Experience Committee for comment.  
i) That Mr Murphy would address access issues for student portal.
ii) That the Committee would consider the draft Communications and Advancement Supporting Strategy at its next meeting.
	17/14
18/14

19/14

20/14

21/14

	
	
	

	REPORT ON THE REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISER SYSTEM (SEC/14/04) 

	Received
Reported

Discussed
Resolved


	A paper from Ms Rachel Fletcher, Director of Student Support, outlining a review of Departmental support arrangements and considering changes to policy and practice.  Miss Stephanie Humphries, Graduate Trainee within Student Support, was in attendance having co-authored the paper.

Ms Fletcher informed the committee that the report had been warmly received at Faculty Education Committees.  It had been agreed that further work should be done to embed support systems within academic departments to ensure a robust and consistent service to students.

It was agreed that it would be beneficial for the name of a student’s personal tutor to be placed in a prominent position on the Student Portal.
Opinion was divided as to the remit of personal tutors with regard to giving information or signposting to other services.  Some members felt that the requirements of personal tutors shouldn’t be too prescriptive and that meetings should be led by the student rather than the tutor, others felt that students and tutors would benefit from a clear framework, including a series of prompts for discussion, to give meetings a purpose and sense of direction.  
Clarification was sought on whether tutors would be expected to advise students in difficult circumstances of options such as intermission.  It was agreed that failure to do so could potentially lead to an appeal or complaint although it was important that a referral should also be made to appropriate support services for a detailed discussion about circumstances and options.
The committee considered the suggestion that the role of personal tutor should be included in the Tariff of Expectations.  It was acknowledged that a key driver for the suggestion was the need to raise awareness amongst academic colleagues of the importance of the personal tutor role and the introduction of the Tariff of Expectation could be an effective way to achieve this however the committee agreed that the role of personal tutor would be taken into account via workload allocation rather than the Tariff of Expectations.  
The Committee agreed that the onus should not be on the student to ensure that the first meeting with their tutor took place as it was important that the department shared responsibility for the engagement.  The issue of record keeping was discussed and it was agreed that this should be expected rather than ‘desired’ as in the current paper.  Further consideration needed to be given to this; including how and where records would be kept.
i) That the paper submitted to the Education Committee would reflect the decision not to include Personal Tutoring in the Tariff of Expectations.

ii) That Ms Fletcher would progress the issue of record keeping with the review group.
	22/14
23/14

24/14

25/14

26/14

27/14

28/14

	
	
	

	THE WELCOME PROGRAMME (SEC/14/05)

	Received
Discussion

Resolved
	A paper by Mr Stephen McAuliffe, Academic Registrar, including a summary note outlining the university’s approach to our Welcome Programme.  

The committee focussed on the importance of communication being delivered in an appropriate tone so that new students felt welcomed while being aware of the importance of attending key events.  It was suggested that departments could work on their own web presence for new students, which was already being used to good effect by some.  
Ms Potter informed the committee that staff from Communications and External Relations were working closely with departments to improve pre-arrival and early arrival communications, including the re-development of Student Handbooks.  A suggestion was made that it could be beneficial for academic staff to be in attendance on Arrivals Day to meet parents and new students at the earliest opportunity; this model was used several years ago. 
Mr Richard Murphy asked whether we were clear about the extent to which we expect new students to digest some or all of the information provided, and how we subsequently evaluated whether this was achieved. 
Mr Stephen McAuliffe would refer relevant comments and queries to the Welcome Planning Group for further consideration.
	29/14
30/14

31/14

32/14

33/14

	
	
	

	INTERIM REPORT FROM THE EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITY MAPPING EXERCISE (SEC/14/06) 

	Noted
	A report from the Extra-Curricular Activity Mapping group. 
	34/14

	
	
	

	EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY ANALYSIS (SEC/14/07) 

	Received
Reported

Discussed

Noted

Noted

Noted

Resolved

Resolved
	A paper from Mr Richard Stock, Deputy Academic Registrar, to update the committee on developments in the consideration of matters relating to equality and diversity as set out in the Senate sub-committee structure.  The committee were asked to consider how it would exercise its responsibilities in relation to equality and diversity.

Mr Stock informed members that Education Committee had agreed that departments would be asked to ensure that they took account of equality and diversity issues when considering future curriculum development.
Members focussed on the importance of gathering data to assess how representative was student usage of our services.  Student Support currently captured detailed data relating to uptake of services and had been addressing several areas of under-representation by certain student groups as a result.  It was agreed that other services should monitor accessibility for all our students and that many services could readily capture the relevant information via existing links to ESIS.

The Student Appeals and Complaints team would be recording characteristics of complainants, which would be included in its annual report.

The recording of this equality and diversity information tied in to recording of information for HEAR 2014/15.  

Mrs Katie Rakow had undertaken preliminary investigative work based on responses to the Student Satisfaction Survey and was in the process of considering the responses in relation to academic outcomes.

i) Relevant members would consider how to analyse service usage by student groups and provide a response for the next meeting.
ii) Mrs Rakow would be asked to produce a report based on the findings to come to the committee before being submitted to Education Committee.
	35/14
36/14

37/14

38/14

39/14

40/14

41/14

42/14


Paula Rothero 

Deputy Director of Student Support (Advice & Community)

Minute Secretary, Student Experience Committee
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